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SEEM Collaborative Board of Director’s Meeting
SEEM Administrative Office

February 12, 2014
12:00 PM – 2:00 PM
Superintendents
Ms. Joanne Benton, Wilmington
Ms. Cyndy Taymore, Melrose

Mr. Mark Donovan, Woburn
Dr. John Doherty, Reading

Mr. William McAlduff, Winchester
Dr. Thomas Jefferson, Lynnfield
Dr. Les Olson, Stoneham 

DESE Liaison to the Board
Ms. Paulajo Gaines
Special Education Directors

Ms. Mary Houde, Wilmington

Collaborative Staff

Cathy Lawson, Executive Director

Greg Zammuto, Director of Finance and Operations
Absent Superintendents
Ms. Kathy Willis, North Reading

Dr. Stephen Zrike, Wakefield
Mr. Micheal Tempesta, Saugus

A.  Meeting called to order by Chair of the Board, Ms. Joanne Benton at 12:10 PM.  Ms. Benton introduced Paulajo Gaines who is the DESE liaison to the Board from the office of regional governance.
B.  Public Comment – There were no public comments.  
C.  Agenda - Motion to accept as enclosed – approved by all.
D.  Approval of the general session minutes from January 15, 2014 – Ms. Cyndy Taymore, seconded by Mr. Mark Donovan, approved by all.

E.  Administrative and Committee Reports

1. Executive Directors Report:  
a. Ms. Cathy Lawson gave an update on program enrollment.  FY13 began with 293 students and current enrollment is at 321 FTEs.

b. Ms. Cathy Lawson gave an update on District Grants.  Grant Writer, Ms. Christina Gagliano, has been working hard.  CIC grant awards will be announced this month.  Title IIB-Math and Science Partnership Grant (STEM) is due 2/24.  Ms. Gagliano will be working with the curriculum directors on this.  Teaching with Primary Sources grant letter of intent has been written.  For special education directors she is working on an Eastern Bank grant for a mental health institute.  Melrose had a continuation of a federal grant and Ms. Gagliano provided support to Melrose on this so that she could get experience with federal grants.  Ms. Cathy Lawson asked the Board for their feedback in regard to individual districts utilizing Ms. Gagliano’s support for individual grant opportunities.  Ms. Lawson’s concern was if two districts were competing for the same grant, there could be a conflict.  The Board felt if there were no competition and Ms. Gagliano had the time, and it wouldn’t take away from other grant processes, then it would be ok.  The Board agreed that Ms. Cathy Lawson could make the determination at her discretion.   
The Cummings Foundation grant letter of intent has been approved and the full application is almost finished.  
SEEM has received some mini grants, one from Whole Foods for the Middle School for an aeronautics program to grow indoor vegetables and a therapeutic art grant for the SEEM Prep program.  

2. Planning and Assessment Committee – Ms.  Mary Houde reviewed the minutes from the P&A Committee on 1/28/14.  Time was spent with the Grant Writer discussing a behavioral health grant through Eastern Bank and utilizing the funds for a behavior/mental health institute.  Presenters and topics were discussed.  The topic of SEEM hiring someone for in-district inclusion support was discussed.  Cathy Lawson has two models, either a per diem position to be used as a consult service that could be staffed when needed, or possibly hire a position that could be cost-shared with the Northshore Consortium.  

There was also discussion regarding a common across-district PD day.  Since half the districts already have a PD day on election day, SEEM will offer trainings for low incidence positions such as Conselors, OT, PT, etc. that all districts could attend.  The goal would be to have all districts have a common PD day over the next few years.  
Ms. Cathy Lawson discussed another issue that came up regarding home services that SEEM doesn’t have capacity for.  A lot of referral requests are coming in for 1:1 home services when what is actually needed is social group services.  Ms. Lawson will research this and work with the Special Education Directors to see if there is a gap SEEM could help fill or if there is community services available.  

The second half of the meeting Eliot Community Services came and gave a panel presentation.  They presented a case study that highlighted the services and resources they have available.  

3. Personnel Report – there were no personnel changes for this period.  

4. Financial Report – Mr. Greg Zammuto Presented the Enrollment Report as of 1/31/14.  In comparison to the December report we are up 11.37 FTEs and 3 additional students will be starting soon and there are 4 other referrals pending.  We are moving toward our budgeted FY14 number.  
Revenue and Expense Report as of 1/31/14 was reviewed by Mr. Greg Zammuto.  The year-end net projected to be $149,000 based on this information.    Motion to accept the Financial Reports as of 1/31/2014 by Ms. Cyndy Taymore, seconded by Mr. Mark Donovan, all in favor.
5. Facilities Update – Dr. Les Olson excused himself for this portion of the meeting since the lease renewal for the Stoneham Central School was being discussed.  The proposal is to keep the rent the same for the next 3 years and then in year 4 and 5 increase by 2% ,but there would be a change in the structure of the lease where SEEM would be responsible for structural repair expenses, except in years 4 and 5 where Stoneham would contribute $10,000/year for repairs.  This would be for extraordinary repairs such as roof, boiler, etc.  The building is old and there is a likelihood that something could be in need of repair in the next 3 years.  It is also likely that it would be approximately 2-3 years before we could be ready to move to a new facility.  Currently an RFP is being developed and will be distributed to the public on 2/24/14.  The request is for space in the 10 member districts or districts adjacent to our member districts.  It was suggested that Mr. Greg Zammuto get a report on the maintenance history of the building to analyze the potential risk of problems.  Dr. Les Olson returned to the meeting and was given an update on the RFP.  

F.  Old Business

1. FY15 Draft Budget – Second Reading:  Ms. Cathy Lawson reviewed the list of changes that are recommended since the first reading.  1:1 Aide reduction to the initial recommendation of $36,448 by $4,200 to $32,248.  This change reduces the revenue by $138,600.  Enrollment increased by 2 students.  This change increases revenue by $71,084.  E-Rate funding was approved.  This change will increase revenue by $30,000.  Depreciation is a non-cash expense, therefore, it has been removed from the expense detail list.  Since the depreciation expense entry effects the Net for the year, it has been entered at the bottom of the Administration and Summary pages to reflect the Net after Depreciation.  This change will reduce the cash expense by $31,478.    Total changes reduce Net Budget by $6,038.  Ms. Lawson recommended that the vote be tabled until the March meeting of the Board.  
2. Ms. Cathy Lawson reviewed the draft copy of the SEEM Collaborative Articles of Agreement.  The Agreement included the necessary changes to be compliant with the requirements of M.G.L. c. 40 Sec. 4E and 603 CMR 50.00.  Ms. Lawson reviewed the changes made and areas that still required Board discussion.  Article VIII Financial section was reviewed and discussed.   The wording of the Capital Reserve Fund was discussed.  Ms. Paulajo Gaines will follow up on this with the Department and will report back to the Board.   The wording in Article 8, Section G.2. will be changed to say that membership dues will be billed to member districts monthly, rather than every three months.  Article X, Section G is redundant. Ms. Lawson will strike it from the budget section on page 9.  The Board agreed with the language in Article XI, Section G. regarding new members accessing member rates.   Ms. Lawson will create a power point presentation that the Board can present to their respective school committees.  
G.  New Business – There was no new business brought before the Board.  
H.  Other Business – There was no other business brought before the Board.
I.   Future Meeting Dates and Agenda Items – 3/19/14

1.  Collaborative Agreement
2.  FY15 Budget
J.  Adjournment - Motion to adjourn was made by Mr. Mark Donovan at 1:45 pm, seconded by Dr. John Doherty, all in favor.  

Respectfully submitted by,

Catherine Lawson, Executive Director
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